WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES 4 MARCH 2019

Minutes of the meeting of Wellington Town Council held in the United Reformed Church Hall, Fore Street, Wellington on Monday 4 March 2019 at 7.00 p.m.

PRESENT: Councillor G James (Mayor), 

Councillors J Hunt, J Thorne, J Reed, V Stock-Williams, L Russell-Cairns, W Brown, 

M Barr, R Henley, M Lithgow, J Lloyd

Kathryn Hemensley (Town Clerk), 

Gill Croucher (Assistant Clerk)

11 members of the public and 3 members of the press were also present.

199. APOLOGIES

Councillors B Bowrah, A Govier, W Battishill.

200. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors Hunt and Thorne declared personal interests as members of Somerset County Council.

Councillors James and Stock-Williams declared personal interests as members of Taunton Deane Borough Council.

201. MINUTES

The minutes of the meetings of Planning and Council on 4 February 2019, copies of which had been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Mayor as correct.

202. TOWN MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

The Mayor presented his report on the many engagements he had undertaken since the last meeting. These had included attending the Transition Town seed-swap, also their Repair Café, giving a presentation to the Mothers Union at St John’s Church, and joining the Wacky Wednesday event for children at half term

203. POLICE REPORT 

PC Hayden Smith attended the meeting with a colleague, and presented the police report for the month of February. A total of 72 crimes had been reported by the public. The overall number of calls to the police station was up very slightly on last year.

There had been 7 reported burglaries and feedback was requested as to whether these were carried out by the same person. PC Smith advised that it was possible, but that speculation should be avoided. He also noted that the investigation was ongoing.

A query was raised about the level of knife crime around the town, given the serious issues with such crime around the country. The response was that thankfully knife crime is currently rare within the town.

The public were reminded to report all issues of concern to the police.

204. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME

(a) Tracey Hall introduced herself as a resident at Westford. She addressed the meeting by sharing significant concerns about recently observed activities by a local landowner, who was reported to have cut down a hedge and drained a leat. This had caused damage to the environment and wildlife and many local residents were upset. Issues had been reported to the Police, Department for the Environment Food and Rural Affairs (DEFRA). The Environmental Health had advised they would investigate.

RESOLVED that a letter of support be sent by the Council to DEFRA expressing their support for these complaints about the alleged environmental damage.
(b) Angela Boyd added further information about the preceding issue, including other recent activity by the landowner such as cutting down bracken. She spoke of harm to fish in the waterway, adding that the Environment Agency had advised that proof of damage would be required in order for them to act, but it was her opinion that the evidence had been destroyed by the perpetrator.

(c) Isabel Ward informed those present about the recent Wellington in Bloom (WIB) meeting where Patrick Berry (Taunton Deane Portfolio holder for Environmental Services) had answered questions about recycling and dealing with rubbish. He had offered to give a presentation to the Council meeting, should this be desired. Emma Jones from the National Trust (Monument fund) had also provided WIB with an update on funding. Isabel then shared recent photographs of the Wellingtonia trees, originally planted to celebrate the millennium. She concluded by thanking the Council for their donation to the Somerset Memorial Wood, and for their support for the Wellington Monument.

(d) In relation to the grant application set out in minute 205(b) below, Keith Wheatley gave an overview of the aims and activities of the Wellington Mills Community Interest Company (WMCIC). The group was set up 2 years ago with the aim of encouraging community-based regeneration at Tonedale Mill. Historic England supported their objectives, as did Taunton Deane’s Wellington at Risk Project Manager, Dr Jo O’Hara. Funding was required to enable progress with the group’s activities, and holding further public consultation events.

(e) In relation to the grant application set out in minute 205(a) below John Salter spoke concerning the proposed 2019 Howard Road Fun Day. He explained that a lot of organisation is required behind the scenes, and that poor weather stopped the event in 2017. He noted that Taunton Deane had pledged some funding this year, and thanked Wellington Council for their previous donation.

(f) Diane Lamb reminded that it would soon be St George’s Day and enquired as to when the Town Council might re-instate their flag pole on the office building. Advice was given that planning permission was required because the office was a Listed Building. Taunton Deane, as building owner and Listed Building planning authority had refused to allow the flag pole to be reinstated. 

The meeting agreed that a flag pole would be welcome in the town centre but a there was no immediately available public space. It was noted that there is a flag pole in the park, and also at Rockwell Green.
205. GRANTS

(a) Churches Together in Wellington (CTW)

CTW had applied for a grant of £200 towards the cost of running their annual ‘Howard Road Fun Day’. This event brings the local community together to share in fun activities. The overall cost was approximately £600, and £200 of other funding was being sought from Taunton Deane.

RESOLVED that the grant be approved.
(b) Wellington Mills Community Interest Company (WMCIC)

This group had requested funding in the sum of £950 towards ongoing costs of working with professional groups and the public to try and influence future use of these currently empty buildings. The Finance Committee had, at its earlier meeting, recommended that the application be refused. Discussion took place in which it became apparent that there was much support for the group, despite reservations from some Councillors. 

A vote was taken to decide whether a grant would be awarded, and the result was:-

For – 9 Councillors

Against – 4 Councillors

RESOLVED by majority vote that the grant be approved.
206.  DEFIBRILLATOR TRAINING

Now that the Defibrillator at Rockwell Green had been installed, free training had been offered for a maximum of 20 people and expressions of interest were sought. Several Councillors had already benefitted from this training so enquiries were to be made whether this training could be opened to members of the public.

207. ROYAL BRITISH LEGION JOINT EVENT TO COMMEMORATE THE 75TH ANNIVERSARY OF THE D DAY LANDINGS.

The Council had been contacted by the local branch of the Royal British Legion (RBL) concerning a possible joint event on the weekend following D Day, 6th June. This would be along the lines of the Armed Forces Day where a wreath was laid by the Mayor. It was hoped that this would not clash with other events around the locality.

RESOLVED that Council were very much in support of a special commemorative event, and further details would be sought from the RBL.
Ray Fuller had passed a letter to the Mayor informing the Council that he had stepped down from role as Chairman of the Wellington Branch of the RBL on 19th February. A vote of thanks was given for the excellent relationship Ray had developed with the Town Council during his term in office.

208. REPORTS BACK FROM COMMITTEES, SUB GROUPS AND OUTSIDE BODIES

(a) Allotments Committee

It had been pleasing to have 9 allotment holders attend the most recent meeting on 11th February and excellent to hear there were no concerns of significance. Discussion items had included the waiting list, hedge-trimming and site security.

(b) Neighbourhood Plan Working Group (NPWG)

At their last meeting on 7th February, the NPWG had benefited from a training session by Ann Rhodes, Planning Policy Officer at Taunton Deane, who ran through details of the planning process. The group were next meeting on Monday 11th February, where planning priorities and other early ideas would be discussed.

(b) Town Centre Working Group (TCWG)

The group had last met on 25th February.

Pop-up-shop – The signed lease was still awaited, and progress would be chased with Councillor Shepherd. Thought was now being given to timely promoting and publicising this facility.

Planning for the 2020 Film Festival was progressing with possible dates being considered.

The TCWG had also put the Wellington Business Association in touch with the House of Somerset Group so that liaison could local business could take place.

209. COUNCIL INCOME AND EXPENDITURE

The Clerk reported that the Council’s receipts for the period 31 March 2018 to 31 January 2019 was £244,432 and the expenditure for the same period was £214,834. 

RESOLVED that the report regarding payments and receipts be noted and agreed.
210. ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT

RESOLVED that the following accounts be paid:-

(a) HMRC – £549.02 – February 2019 deductions

(b) Somerset County Council – £463.37 – Superannuation for Clerk

(c) Derek Ridgeway – £180.00 – Snow clearance from local roads

(d) Community payback scheme – £36.00 – November footpath clearance

(e) AIS – £115.20 – Office Cleaning 

(f) Edge Directory - £644.00 – February/March Newsletter

(g) IDVerde – £4,765.12 – Community Warden

(h) IDVerde –  £3,586.37 – Longforth Road Public Conveniences cleaning

(i) AI Windows - £132.97 – Repairs to Swains Lane notice board

(j) Chess - £105.94 – Office broadband and telephone

(k) ICO – £40.00 – Data Protection registration fee

(l) Carly Press – £120.35 – Stationery and Replacement WTC stamp

(m) Zurich Insurance – £2079.05 – annual insurance premium

(n) British Gas – £396.83 – Longforth WCs electricity

(o) Judith Goss Florist – £52.00 – War Grave flowers

As raised in the earlier Finance Committee meeting, the cost of cleaning the public conveniences at Longforth Road was noted as expensive, and the 2019/20 budgetary provision would not cover anticipated costs.  It was agreed to investigate this service.

The meeting ended at 7.55 p.m.

.........................................

Councillor Gary James

Mayor
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